
The statements contained in this website and the various presentations included in this website that are not historical facts
are “forward looking statements” within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933 and Section 21E of the 
Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Any and all statements regarding the Company’s expected future financial position, 
results of operations, cash flows, business strategy, budgets, projected costs, capital expenditures, products, competitive 
positions, growth opportunities, plans, goals and objectives of management for future operations, as well as statements 
that include words such as “anticipate,” “if,” “believe,” “plan,” “estimate,” “expect,” “intend,” “may,” “could,” “should,” 
“will,” and other similar expressions are forward-looking statements. These forward-looking statements are made subject 
to certain risks and uncertainties, which could cause actual results to differ materially from those presented.  Readers are 
cautioned not to place undue reliance on these forward-looking statements, which speak only to the date such data was 
posted to the website.  The Company undertakes no obligation to publicly revise these forward-looking statements to 
reflect events or circumstances that arise after the posting of this data to the website. Among the factors that could cause 
plans, actions and results to differ materially from current expectations are, without limitation: (1) reduction in demand for 
lift trucks, attachments and related aftermarket parts and service on a global basis, (2) delays in delivery or increases in 
costs, including transportation costs or the imposition of tariffs, of raw materials or sourced products and labor or changes
in or unavailability of quality suppliers, (3) delays in manufacturing and delivery schedules, (4) the successful 
commercialization of Nuvera's technology, (5) customer acceptance of pricing, (6) the political and economic 
uncertainties in the countries where the Company does business, (7) the ability of dealers, suppliers and end-users to 
obtain financing at reasonable rates, or at all, as a result of current economic and market conditions, (8) exchange rate 
fluctuations and monetary policies and other changes in the regulatory climate in the countries in which the Company 
operates and/or sells products, (9) bankruptcy of or loss of major dealers, retail customers or suppliers, (10) customer 
acceptance of, changes in the costs of, or delays in the development of new products, (11) introduction of new products 
by, or more favorable product pricing offered by, competitors, (12) product liability or other litigation, warranty claims or
returns of products, (13) the effectiveness of the cost reduction programs implemented globally, including the successful 
implementation of procurement and sourcing initiatives, (14) changes mandated by federal, state and other regulation, 
including tax, health, safety or environmental legislation, (15) unfavorable effects of geopolitical and legislative 
developments on global operations, including without limitation, the United Kingdom's exit from the European Union, the 
entry into new trade agreements and the imposition of tariffs and/or economic sanctions, (16) Hyster-Yale may not be able 
to successfully integrate Maximal’s operations and employees, and (17) delays in or increased costs of moving the 
attachment manufacturing from Homewood, Illinois to Sulligent, Alabama.
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